Contra Costa College                                                                                            College Council Minutes

2600 Mission Bell Drive





           Thursday, October 11, 2012
San Pablo, CA 94806





            2:00 p.m., Fireside Room
Present:  Alma Cardenas, Shondra West, Kelly Ramos, Seti Sidharta

Faculty:  Bonnie Holt, Kenyetta Tribble

Managers:  Donna Floyd, Mariles Magalong

Students:  Jasmine Ramezanzadeh

Guests:  Sandra Everhart, Michele Jackson, Lizette Ponthier
Absent:  James Eyestone, Beth Goehring, Denise Noldon, Wayne Organ, Wendy Williams, 

1.  Call to Order - Shondra called the meeting to order at 2:03 p.m.
2.  Presentation of Classified of the Semester - Donna made the Classified of the Semester Presentation on behalf of Management Council to Lizette Ponthier.  Lizette has been “over willing to step up to the plate and adjust to whatever the needs of the institution are and to the students who we serve.” 
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
3.  Approval of Agenda – Agenda approved.  
4.  Approval of Minutes from September 12, 2012 – Minutes approved.
5.   Facilities Report – Bruce reported the elevator in the Liberal Arts Building is out of service and, in order to have it repaired, it will be out of service for the remainder of the semester.  The vendor, who is repairing it, has to order the parts which takes about five to seven weeks.  In the meantime, management has arranged to have alternate transportation (golf cart) for disabled students to reach the third floor of the Liberal Arts Building.  
· Bruce continued to report that they are in the process of placing some ADA parking by the Knox Center. They are also upgrading the culinary garden behind the AA Building.  
· They are also working on installing the greenhouse in Parking Lot 12.  Alma asked about the parking spaces that were eliminated behind the SA building as there were four spaces eliminated.  Bruce said this matter was discussed in Operations Council and the decision was ultimately made by Police Services because there was a safety issue with people parking where they wanted in addition to the designated stalls.  Bruce will install more signs indicating the area is no longer available for parking.  Bruce said there are more parking spaces by the soccer field.  Donna said Lot 10 is never full, however, it does require some walking to reach campus buildings from the back of Lot 10.  Mariles said she is still trying to work with the Armory staff to allow our students to park across from the GA Building.  Donna said we are also allowed to park in the Vista School parking spaces.
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
6.  Review of the College Mission Statement Process – Kenyetta reported in Wayne’s absence.  There are only two more groups from the list on the Portal to review our College Mission Statement.  Some of the managers felt they did not have enough time to sufficiently respond to the questions.  Kenyetta reinforced that discussions do not have to occur solely at the constituency meetings but responses and comments are welcome on the Portal after the meetings.  There was also some feedback from student services in regards to the format as they suggested the questions should have been placed on one side of the page.  Many of the counselors feel the term “life-long learning” needs to be further defined as that term is used for some transfer courses in our articulation agreements.  All responses from the forums are posted on the Portal.  
7.  Revised Accreditation Committee List – Donna distributed an updated list.  Formerly, the institutional report was called a self-study and now it is referred to as a self-evaluation.  Jasmine said she would give a list of current students serving on some of these committees and informed Donna of some of the changes she had with students serving on some of the standing committees.  Shondra asked if Mary Healy could replace Alma Cardenas on the Ad Hoc Standard IIC Learning Resource and Technology Committee.  Mary will be removed from the Professional Development Committee.  Shondra will try to find an additional classified for the Professional Development Committee as Alma Cardenas has also been appointed to that committee.
Seti motioned to approve the list with the changes and Kenyetta seconded the motion.  Revised Accreditation Committee List approved.
8.  Proposal for Policy on Children or Animals in the Classroom – Tabled in Denise’s absence.
9.  Request to Initiate a Program Revitalization, Suspension, or Discontinuance Process – Dental Assisting – Donna Floyd 

Donna asked if everyone had a copy of the request.  The signatures on the form indicate notification not necessarily agreement of the proposed action.  Donna reiterated some of the recent history of Dental Assisting which brought us to this juncture.  Education planning occurs via a district-wide report.  The Ed Plan includes programs that the college may want to investigate and that need watching because they may show cause for possibly needing assistance.  For the past 5 or 6 years, the Dental Assisting program has been noted in ed planning as consistently having low productivity and enrollment. Additionally, the faculty to studio ratio, length of the program and major requirements, and equipment costs makes the program expensive to operate.  Sandra Everhart worked extremely hard to recruit more students and seek donations to help mitigate the low productivity numbers.  Her enrollment increased as a result of her efforts.  Last year, Dental Assisting received a grant for a little over $300,000.  However, without further funding, the college considered closing the program.  At the time that decision was made to close the program, CCC did not have a discontinuance policy.  Since that time, the Revitalization, Suspension or Discontinuance Policy was instituted. To initiate the discontinuance process, Donna submitted a Request to Initiate a Program Revitalization, Suspension, or Discontinuance Process to College Council.  If this form is approved, the chair of the program, the dean, and the Academic Senate President will complete additional forms in addition to a task force designated with the responsibility to develop recommendations within 90 days.  The request is also based on data from previous program reviews and funding resources as the program creates financial hardship for the institution.  However, fewer students have been failing as compared to other programs.  Donna said it was she and the division dean that initiated this process.  The task force will look, in depth, at the indicators that were checked on the form i.e. poor retention, diminished outside funding and financial hardship to the institution.  The task force will make their recommendations to College Council.  The task force consists of the full-time faculty, the dean, the vice-president, a part-time dental assisting faculty member, and all of the constituency leaders or their designees.  This form will start the process.  
Sandra said the most recent program review for Dental will be posted on the shared drive.  The retention and productivity rates are listed in this latest program review.  Sandra said the three most vulnerable areas are checked on the form:  retention, diminished course funding resources, and creating financial hardship for the institution.  She explained that most, if not all, of her students are women, and 92% work and have family responsibilities in addition to going to school.  Besides the rigor of the program, students struggle outside of their studies.  Studies showed that students are not any more successful by taking recommended co-requisites.  In respect to diminished outside funding resources, Sandra said she was told her program would no longer be funded by the district.  Therefore, she applied for a grant and received it which included new equipment.  The new equipment was necessary in order for the students to complete the program as mandated by the State Board of Dental Assisting.  The funding for that grant has now run out and the filing period for the next grant isn’t until July or September.  Unfortunately this would not help our current program, as instruction begins in the summer.  Due to the grant last year, the program’s initial suspension was reversed.  The board policy for discontinuing a program states that program reviews should be used in making a decision to discontinue a program.  There was no indication in the previous Dental Assisting program reviews to indicate discontinuance.  Sandra said the productivity is low because the x-ray class must have six students to one instructor and the lab holds thirty students.  Instructor/student ratios range from 1 to 10 and 1 to 15 in the classroom, 1 to 6 for clinical procedures and 1 to 10 for pre-clinical procedures.  Sandra clearly stated that the productivity in Dental Assisting will never be high if we continue to be an accredited program because State Board of Dental Assisting requires these instructor/student ratios.  The Dental Board also plays a role in aiding to the financial hardship to the institution as we are required to have so many supplies on hand for each student.    Supplies and materials for students, registering x-ray machines, disposing of waste, all become cost factors of the program.  Sandra said students were just recently assessed a students’ kit fee to help with the program expenses.  
Shondra asked if there would be a final document should the resulting recommendation be to discontinue the program. Donna said now that we have new equipment from last year’s grant, discussions are occurring about offering fee-based courses with the county so the lab and equipment could be used.  
Jasmine made the motion to approve the Request to Initiate a Program revitalization, Suspension or Discontinuance process for Dental Assisting and the motion seconded by Seti.  The Request to Initiate a Program Revitalization, Suspension or Discontinuance for Dental Assisting was approved.
10.  Adhoc Committee to Negotiate Changes to College Committees – Kenyetta asked for a vote to develop a subcommittee containing one person from each constituency group to help revise the college committee list.  Wayne will be the faculty representative on the committee, Kenyetta said.  Shondra said she would like the opportunity to recruit a classified member.  It was decided that the college council will approve the adhoc committee and submit names later.  Mariles made the motion to create an adhoc committee and have the constituency leaders submit names by October 18th.  Seti seconded the motion.  The motion to approve an adhoc committee for making changes to the college roster and submitting names of members for this committee by October 18th was approved.  
11.  Enrollment Priorities – This item was tabled in Denise’s absence.
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION
12.  Progress Reports from Accreditation Committees – Donna said the accreditation committees are on a schedule to make reports to Donna and Wayne at least once a month this semester.  The Planning (Standard I), College Instruction (Standard IIA), Student Services (Standard IIB), Learning Resources & Technology (Standard IIC), Operations Council (Standard IIIB), and the Budget (Standard IIID) committees have all met with the respective committee members.  A subcommittee of Operations Council will begin addressing Standard IIIB.  The Budget Committee has met and Mariles said they have discussed their role in the accreditation process.  All Budget Committee members have been asked to familiarize themselves with accreditation from last year’s report and the mid-year focused report.  Donna said she sent each committee chair a timeline for the accreditation self-evaluation and committee list.  We are hoping to have a first draft by April 1st.  Jason Berner will be the editor and will read the first draft of the Self-Evaluation Report over the summer.  Wayne and the Planning Committee have taken the lead on the review and potential change of our Mission Statement.  Wayne is also distributing a satisfaction survey.  Wayne is working on a Portal site so we are able to post evidence in order to avoid placing evidence in the plastic containers for the accreditation team.  Donna announced that we will have accreditation training from 9:00 to 3:00 p.m. on Friday, October 12th in the Fireside Room from the AACJC.  
13.  Achievement Gap Committee Update – Kelly and Kenyetta reported on this item in Wayne’s absence.  Kenyetta said at the District-wide Research and Planning Committee a draft report of the Achievement Gap for 2012 was presented.  The report was not favorable for CCC.  For all of the colleges in our district, the number for African American males are all low.  Tracking our basic skills students in Math was discussed as the coding was changed last year.  The student satisfaction survey will survey students about SLO’s.  The Achievement Gap Committee changed its name to Student Success Summit Committee.  Kelly said we should have a representative from each committee that works with students (Puente, counseling, STEM, parolee program, etc.) on the Student Success Summit Committee.  At least two people from each constituency group should be on the committee and only two votes from each constituency will be counted.  The committee is also looking at ideas to help all students across the board.  Each member will bring a task to the next meeting that will help all students.  We elected our own chair.  Kelly was nominated as chair of the Student Success Summit Committee and Elvia Ornelas-Garcia is secretary.  Meetings are scheduled on Wednesdays from 11:00 to 1:00 p.m. in the Library Conference Room.  The next meeting is on October 24th everyone is welcome.  Minutes will be published on the Portal.  Donna asked Kelly about the results from the CCSSE survey.  Kelly said the Student Success Summit Committee has been tasked with the CCSSE survey results.  
14.  Campus Construction Updates – Donna said there was a walk thru of the Music Building and the atrium is very nice.  Bruce developed a punch list.  Currently there is a temporary alarm system and eventually there will be a permanent alarm system with a remote in police services.  Donna said it is looking as though the bookstore and student life will be able to stay in their current locations through spring semester.  
15.  Reports from Constituency Groups – Students - Jasmine said they had the United Faculty come to their Get Out to Vote rally.  It was very successful and students are still talking about the event.  Transfer day was another wonderful and successful event.  Jasmine said it was particularly fun for petitioning senators.  ASU is currently working on a scholarship proposal with monies derived from activity fee.  They are working on having public relations interns from MCHS students where the MCHS students are offered a stipend or they may volunteer their time in order to fulfill their required volunteer hours.  ASU is also working on developing an ASU logo.  ASU is hosting a Halloween fall festival on October 31 where they will have a costume contest.  A clothes drive is proposed as well as a peer mentoring program.  
Management – No report.
Faculty - Kenyetta said faculty are working on the Curricunet system and hope to have it up and running in spring.  Courses with overlapping content will now have to obtain department buy-in from the other department chair.  Kenyetta , Shondra and Donna are happy that the State system is now working as this has facilitated an easier transition for inputting new courses and revisions to the State electronically.

Classified – Shondra said the Classified Senate changed their meeting dates for month of October to the first and third Fridays of the month.  Starting in November, they will switch to the second and fourth Fridays.  October 26th is scheduled for a harvest potluck to include safety training presentation.  A dessert contest will be available and winner will receive $25.00 gift card for Target.  Officer Oliveira will present a safety video.  The subcommittee consisting of Single Stop and the ASU for the Health and Wellness Fair met and has made a lot of progress scheduling events.  Activities for this event include competitions with inflatable jumpies, yoga, nutrition, etc.  Sui-Fen Liao informed the committee that International week is during the same time as the Health Wellness Fair scheduled for November 14 and the committee asked if Sui-Fen would willing to combine both events.
16.  Announcements - none.
17.  Next meeting - November 8, 2012.
18.  Adjournment at 3:43 p.m. by Shondra West.
Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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